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Updates to the EU list of non-cooperative jurisdictions and possible re-launch 

of EU FTT and public CbC Reporting proposals 

Council – Code of Conduct Group – Harmful Tax Regimes – EU list – Tax Transparency – 

Financial Transaction Tax – Country-by-Country Reporting  

 

On February 22, 2021, the Council adopted conclusions on a revised EU list of non-

cooperative jurisdictions for tax purposes. The Council agreed to add Dominica to the list and 

to move Barbados to the “grey list”.  Namibia, Morocco and Santa Lucia were removed from 

the document, having fulfilled all their commitments.  

 

Following this latest revision, the EU blacklist includes the following twelve jurisdictions: 

American Samoa, Anguilla, Dominica, Fiji, Guam, Palau, Panama, Samoa, Seychelles, 

Trinidad and Tobago, US Virgin Islands, Vanuatu. 

 

In other news, the Portuguese Presidency of the Council of the EU is seeking opinions from 

Member States on two on-going files: the EU Financial Transaction Tax and the public 

Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) proposals.  

 
EU list of non-cooperative jurisdictions 
 
Background  
 

The EU list of non-cooperative jurisdictions, first adopted in the Council conclusions of 

December 5, 2017, is part of the EU’s efforts to clamp down on tax avoidance and harmful tax 

practices. Out of the ninety-two jurisdictions initially chosen for screening, seventeen 

jurisdictions were placed on the blacklist in December 2017. Over the course of 2018, 2019 

and 2020, in light of commitments made by listed jurisdictions to comply with the EU’s criteria, 

https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2021/02/22/taxation-council-adds-dominica-to-the-eu-list-of-non-cooperative-jurisdictions-and-removes-barbados/


both Annex I (the EU blacklist) and Annex II (the EU grey list) to the Council conclusions) were 

amended several times. Please refer to Euro Tax Flash issue 435 for details of the state of play 

following the previous revision of the lists (October 7, 2020).  

 

 

February 2021 Update 

 

 On February 22, 2021, the Council agreed to: 

 

1. Add Dominica to the blacklist following the publication (December 11, 2021) of the Global 

Forum on Transparency and Exchange of Information for Tax Purposes (the Global Forum) 

2020 peer review report assessing compliance with the international standard on transparency 

and exchange of information on request, whereby Dominica received a “Partially-Compliant” 

rating. 

 

According to the EU criteria, a jurisdiction should possess at least a “Largely Compliant” rating 

by the Global Forum with respect to the OECD Exchange of Information on Request (EOIR) 

standard. 

 

2. Move Barbados to the grey list, pending a supplementary review by the Global Forum.  

 

As a result of this review, the EU blacklist (Annex I to the Council conclusions) now comprises 

the following twelve jurisdictions: American Samoa, Anguilla, Dominica, Fiji, Guam, Palau, 

Panama, Samoa, Seychelles, Trinidad and Tobago, US Virgin Islands, Vanuatu. 

 

3. Make the following changes to the grey list (Annex II to the Council conclusions): 

▪ Remove Namibia, Morocco and Santa Lucia from the list;  

▪ Add Barbados, as detailed above;  

▪ Add Jamaica, which committed to amend or abolish its harmful tax regime (special 

economic zone regime) and was granted until December 31, 2022 to adapt its 

legislation; 

▪ Extend to December 31, 2021 the deadline for Australia and Jordan to amend the 

tax regimes identified as harmful.   

 

Under the Transparency criteria, the report notes that:  

▪ Turkey has not made material progress in the effective implementation of the 

automatic exchange of information and needs to make tangible progress under 

this criterion by December 31, 2021. Turkey is expected to commit at a high 

political level by May 31 2021 and to activate the automatic information exchange 

relationship with all Member States by June 30, 2021.  

▪ Extend the deadline by which Maldives has to sign the OECD Multilateral 

Convention on Mutual Administrative Assistance, to April 30, 2021.  

 

As a result of this review, the grey list therefore contains nine jurisdictions: Australia, Barbados, 

Botswana, Eswatini, Jamaica, Jordan, Maldives, Thailand and Turkey. 

 

Next steps 
 

These changes will take effect from the day of publication in the Official Journal of the 

European Union of the revised Annexes I and II. 

https://home.kpmg/xx/en/home/insights/2020/10/etf-435-eu-blacklist-update.html
https://www.oecd.org/countries/dominica/global-forum-on-transparency-and-exchange-of-information-for-tax-purposes-dominica-2020-second-round-b6dd4a18-en.htm


 

The Code of Conduct Group will continue to monitor the implementation of commitments 

assumed and seek commitments from those jurisdictions that have not addressed their weak 

points so far.  

 

EU Tax Centre comment 
 

As previously reported (see KPMG’s EU Tax Centre ETF 435 for more details), in December 

2019, the Council issued guidance on coordination of national tax defensive measures against 

non-cooperative jurisdictions, whereby Member States were invited to apply legislative 

defensive measure as of January 1, 2021 (or July 1, 2021 should they face institutional or 

constitutional issues). Furthermore, in July 2020 the European Commission issued a 

recommendation for Member States to not grant COVID-19 financial support to companies with 

links to countries on the EU list of non-cooperative jurisdictions.  

 

Several EU countries have already introduced or proposed measures targeted at jurisdictions 

on the EU list, such as non-deductibility of costs for certain payments made to companies 

based in a listed jurisdiction(Romania – effective January 1, 2021; Luxembourg – effective 

March 1, 2021; Denmark – proposal, if enacted effective July 1, 2021), increased withholding 

tax rates on dividends paid to non-cooperative jurisdictions (Denmark – proposal to increase 

withholding tax rate to 44 percent from the standard 27 percent), controlled foreign company 

rules and other measures (Belgium, effective January 1, 2021). Most recently, on February 15, 

2021, a draft law was submitted to the German parliament aimed at introducing defensive 

measures targeted at companies on the EU list. It is expected that other Member States will 

follow suit, in advance of the Code of Conduct Group’s  review of defensive measures, which is 

scheduled to start by July 2021.  

 

In parallel, on January 21, 2021, the European Parliament adopted a resolution asking the 

Council and the European Commission to reform the EU list of non-cooperative jurisdictions for 

tax purposes (the EU blacklist). The members of European Parliament recognized the “positive 

impact” the list has had since its introduction but expressed concerns regarding the 

transparency and efficiency of the current process and requested an update of the listing 

criteria and a more coordinated approach to defensive measures (for further details, please 

refer to KPMG’s EU Tax Centre ETF 440). Following the February revision of the list, the Chair 

of the European Parliament's subcommittee on tax matters commented that the list does not 

live up to its full potential as “countries with no corporate income tax remain off the list, leaving 

the door wide open to tax avoidance on a massive scale.” 

 

 

Other updates 
 
Financial Transaction Tax  
 

Taxation of the financial sector has been under discussion at the European level since 2011, 
when the European Commission first proposed implementing a financial transactions tax (FTT) 
at EU level. After initial discussions, it became apparent that unanimous support amongst EU 
Member States did not exist and eleven Member States decided to move ahead with the 
initiative under the so-called enhanced cooperation procedure. Since then, work on the file in 
the Council working groups has been ongoing, despite Estonia’s withdrawal from the group. 
The most recent significant development came in the form of a proposal from the German 
Finance Minister in December 2019 for a revised FTT Directive to be adopted by the ten 

https://assets.kpmg/content/dam/kpmg/xx/pdf/2020/10/etf-435-eu-blacklist-update-october-2020.pdf
https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_20_1332
https://home.kpmg/xx/en/home/insights/2021/01/etf-440-european-parliament-resolution-on-reforming-the-eu-list-of-non-cooperative-jurisdictions.html
https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20210216IPR97916/eu-list-of-tax-havens-not-living-up-to-its-potential-says-tax-subcommittee-chair


remaining states under enhanced cooperation. The revised proposal includes an optional 
exemption for pension schemes and a new system for mutualization of the FTT revenues. For 
further information on the evolution of the EU FTT, please refer to KPMG’s EU Tax Centre’s 
previous alerts (see ETF 419 and ETF 420).  
 
In parallel, the FTT was mentioned as a possible new EU own resource as part of the Union’s 
long-term budget, whereby the European Commission committed to put forward a proposal by 
June 2024. In the meantime, several Member States (e.g. France, Italy, Spain) have 
introduced unilateral financial transaction taxes.  
 
In an attempt to move the file forward, in February 2021, the Portuguese Presidency of the 
Council proposed an inclusive discussion among all Member States on tax design issues of the 
FTT at EU level. 
 
The approach suggested by the Presidency would be to start a gradual implementation of the 
tax based on the models developed and already tested by France and Italy, where unilateral 
FTTs have been introduced. 
 
In the Presidency’s view, a step-by-step approach, potentially structured on the basis of a 
review clause, would allow: 
 

- Member States and the Commission to methodically evaluate the economic impact of 
the FTT; 

- tax administrations to progressively develop efficient and effective collection 
procedures; and  

- market structures and financial institutions to gradually build up the knowledge and 
infrastructure required to facilitate tax compliance. 

 

Member States are invited to provide views on the proposed approach to the FTT design, as to 

whether the French and Italian experience would represent a solid basis for the gradual 

European approach on the FTT (either in the context of the enhanced co-operation or EU wide) 

and on the proposal to include the transactions in equity derivatives in the scope of the FTT (in 

line with the Italian FTT model). Member States not participating in the enhanced cooperation 

initiative are also asked whether the need to find additional sources for financing the EU 

recovery effort, coupled with the proposed technical approach to FTT design, might increase 

their interest in further work on an inclusive compromise proposal, i.e. for an EU-wide FTT. 

 

Public Country-by-Country Reporting 
 
The European Commission’s proposal on public Country-by-Country Reporting, which has 

been on the table since 2016, would require multinational groups exceeding a certain revenue 

threshold to report publicly certain information on items such as activities, number of 

employees, net turnover, profit or loss before tax, tax accrued and paid, etc.  

 

The proposal has been in deadlock ever since, due to disagreements on its legal basis, which 

determines whether the proposal should be subject to the ordinary legislative procedure – 

requires qualified majority voting in the Council, or based on the special legislative procedure – 

the common procedure used in tax matters and subject to unanimous approval at Council 

level. 

 

The Portuguese Presidency intends to hold a policy debate on the proposal during an informal 

video conference of internal market and industry ministers (COMP) on February 25, 2021, 

which could clarify the state-of-play and potentially, the extent to which progress can be made.  

https://home.kpmg/xx/en/home/insights/2019/12/etf-419-ecofin-discusses-tax-issues-including-energy-taxation-and-the-blacklist.html
https://home.kpmg/xx/en/home/insights/2019/12/etf-420-german-finance-minister-issues-amended-financial-transaction-tax-proposal.html
https://data.consilium.europa.eu/doc/document/ST-6058-2021-INIT/en/pdf
https://data.consilium.europa.eu/doc/document/ST-6058-2021-INIT/en/pdf


 
EU Tax Centre comment 
 

The EU FTT and public CbCR proposals have been on the agendas of most Council 

Presidencies in the past few years, so far with limited success. The Portuguese Presidency 

seems committed to make progress. It remains to be seen if or which countries have changed 

previously expressed positions and whether agreement on either of the two proposals is within 

reach.  

 

 

Should you have any queries, please do not hesitate to contact KPMG’s EU Tax Centre, or, as 

appropriate, your local KPMG tax advisor.  

 

 
 

Raluca Enache 

Director, KPMG’s EU Tax Centre 
  

 

  
kpmg.com/socialmedia 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

  
 

  

 
 

  
Privacy | Legal 

You have received this message from KPMG’s EU Tax Centre. If you wish to unsubscribe, please 

send an Email to eutax@kpmg.com. 

If you have any questions, please send an email to eutax@kpmg.com 

You have received this message from KPMG International Limited in collaboration with the EU Tax 

Centre. Its content should be viewed only as a general guide and should not be relied on without 

consulting your local KPMG tax adviser for the specific application of a country's tax rules to your 

own situation. The information contained herein is of a general nature and is not intended to 

address the circumstances of any particular individual or entity. Although we endeavor to provide 

accurate and timely information, there can be no guarantee that such information is accurate as of 

the date it is received or that it will continue to be accurate in the future. No one should act on such 

information without appropriate professional advice after a thorough examination of the particular 

situation.  

To unsubscribe from the Euro Tax Flash mailing list, please e-mail KPMG's EU Tax Centre 

mailbox (eutax@kpmg.com) with "Unsubscribe Euro Tax Flash" as the subject line. For non-KPMG 

parties – please indicate in the message field your name, company and country, as well as the 

name of your local KPMG contact. 

mailto:kpmgeutaxcentre@kpmg.com
http://www.kpmg.com/socialmedia
https://home.kpmg.com/xx/en/home/misc/privacy.html
https://home.kpmg.com/xx/en/home/misc/legal.html
mailto:eutax@kpmg.com
mailto:eutax@kpmg.com
mailto:eutax@kpmg.com
http://twitter.com/
http://www.linkedin.com/compan
http://facebook.com/
http://youtube.com/
http://instagram.com/


 

KPMG's EU Tax Centre, Laan van Langerhuize 9, 1186 DS Amstelveen, Netherlands  

 
 

© 2021 Copyright owned by one or more of the KPMG International entities. KPMG International 

entities provide no services to clients.  All rights reserved. 

 

KPMG refers to the global organization or to one or more of the member firms of KPMG 

International Limited (“KPMG International”), each of which is a separate legal entity. KPMG 

International Limited is a private English company limited by guarantee and does not provide 

services to clients. For more detail about our structure please visit home.kpmg/governance.  
  

  

 

https://home.kpmg/xx/en/home/misc/governance.html

